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The way we were    Your humble Editor 

 I was reading in Dealer News, an industry publication, that Harley Davidson 
sales are down by 7% in 2017 and that is compounding an already substantial decline in 
2016. At their peak in 2006 Harley had produced a mind boggling 359,413 motorcycles. 
That figure dropped to 260,289 units world wide for 2016 and 2017 looks like another 
year of decline. Their accessory division suffered a 14% drop in sales so far this year 
from 2016 as well. By contrast Triumph sold 54,432 units worldwide in 2016 setting a 
new high and a 4.5% annual growth rate. Compare this with the estimated 32,000 mo-
torcycles produced by Triumph Engineering and an additional 22,000 estimated BSA 
motorcycles and Nortonôs 6577 bikes in 1970 and you can see that the vintage bike in-
dustry is drawing on a very small pool of bikes. In fairness Norton did build an estimated 
9500 bikes in 1974 model year while Triumph struck and BSA Died.. These figures are 
based on seral numbers and various publications I have accessed so may not be what 
you believe to be accurate. That is not the point however. The point is this, we have 
been drawing from a small pool of bikes so the values have been rather buoyant. How-
ever Harley Davidson is like the canary in the mine, giving warning that traditional motor-
cycling is in decline and traditional riders (you and me) are beginning to hang up our 
helmets in greater numbers. And yet when I bought the vintage British supply company I 
have managed for the last 30 years it was thought that the peak had passed then. The 
truth is that we have enjoyed a wonderful Indian (forgive the pun) summer in British mo-
torcycling. If we were to look at it like Frank Sinatra did in his hit ñit was a very good 
yearò  here is how it may have gone: 
 
When I was seventeen, it was a very good year 
It was a very good year for long September rides 
On soft summer nights 
We'd race through the city 
Past the village green 
When I was seventeen 
 
When I was twenty-one, it was a very good year 
It was a very good year for affording new bikes with bright shinny chrome 
That would gleam in the sun 
With all those parts 
That soon came undone 
When I was twenty-one 
 
When I was thirty-five, it was a very good year 
It was a very good year for buying used bikes  
From old guys in greasy jeans 
We'd ride in style 
Every day a different bike I would drive 
When I was thirty-five 
 
But now the days are short, I'm in the autumn of my years 
And now I think of my bikes as my misspent youth lost in time 
Connecting me to a different life  
One of endless rides without strife  
When I was 65  
It is a very good year    Apologies to Sinatra fans everywhereï Ed.  
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Letters to the Editor 
Send to:  bsaocnceditor@aol.com or  by mail : 17320 Santa Rosa Mine Rd, 

Perris, Ca.  92570  

Dear Mr. Editor,  
 I have not been moved to write until the most recent issue 
of the Bulletin . Now I feel I must write regarding the misrepresen-
tation of Winston Churchill in your Maggie column.  Making light of 
his speech seems to disrespect the great man. We have lost re-
spect for the greats in our history. Indeed Churchill was not recog-
nized for his greatness until he was gone. He never even got a 
dinner. Here are some other examples of this rampant disrespect. 
 
Orville Wright said to his brother, "Wilbur, you were only in the air for 12 seconds. 
How could my luggage be in Cleveland?" Never got a dinner 
George Washington, who said to his father, Dad, if I never tell I lie, how am I ever 
gonna become President? Never got a dinner!  
Goliath's mother, who said to Goliath, Stop running around with David! You're 
always coming home stoned! Never got a dinner!  
Donald Trump's mother, who said, Donnie! Stop playing Monopoly and get in that 
barber's chair! Never got a dinner!  
King Solomon, who said to his thousand wives, Who doesn't have a headache 
tonight? Never got a dinner!  
Moses, who said to the children of Israel, Wear your galoshes; I never did this 
trick before. Never got a dinner!  
Noah's wife, who said to him after 40 days and 40 nights, It's your turn to spread 
the papers on the floor! Never got a dinner!  
Crispus Attucks, who said, Don't shoot till you see the whites! Never got a dinner!  
Jack the Ripper's mother, who said to Jack, How come I never see you with the same 
girl twice? Never got a dinner!  
George W. Bush, who said to Pope John Paul II, Give us a visit, and bring the mis-
sus. Never got a dinner!  
Amelia Earhart, who said, Stop looking for me; see if you can find my luggage! 
Never got a dinner!  
The captain of the Titanic, who said to room service, Who sent for all this ice? Never got 

Hi Bill, Thought I would send you something for the back page. The letter from 
Bill in the June issue is what most of us have been through. It took three trips to 
the DMV and one to the CHP to get my A10 registered and licensed. I donôt get 
to write much anymore as Ron used to encourage me to write some articles. 
Sorry to hear about Rick. I was telling Ron last year that us old mechanics are 
like WW2 veteransï not many of us left!   Tom DiSalvo 

Hey Tom, please send in more! I am encouraging you. See Tomôs DMV ad on 
the back page!    Ed.    

I dig your The Way We Were feature.   That's just the way we were.                    
                        Butch Gordo      Winnemucca, NV 
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a dinner!  
John Travolta, who said, My Saturday night fever was nothing compared to my 
Sunday morning rash. Never got a dinner!  
Moses, who said when the Red Sea parted, What the hell was that? I was just going in 
for a dip! Never got a dinner!  
Christopher Columbus, who said to Queen Isabella, No, you got it wrong! The 
world is round. You're flat! Never got a dinner!  
Noah's wife, who said to Noah, Don't let the elephants watch the rabbits. Never 
got a dinner!  
Dolly Parton, who said to her doctor, Are you sure it's a chest cold? Never got a 
dinner!  
Henry Ford, who despite his wealth never owned a Cadillac. Never got a dinner!  
Joan Rivers, who said to Marcel Marceau, Can we talk? Never got a dinner!  
Adam, who said to Eve, What do you mean you have nothing to wear? Never got a din-
ner!  
Queen Elizabeth, who said, Not now, I'm on the throne. Never got a dinner!  
Ray Charles, who said to Stevie Wonder, Maybe we're white. Never got a dinner!  
Burt Reynolds, great sex symbol of the movies, who said, I owe it all to one great 
part. Never got a dinner!  
Elizabeth Taylor has a big heart. She recently built a halfway house for girls who 
don't want to go all the way.  
King Henry VIII, who said to his lawyer, Forget the alimony, I've got a better idea. 
Never got a dinner!  
Michelangelo's girlfriend, who said to Angelo, Forget the paint - let's put a mirror on 
the ceiling. Never got a dinner!  
Maid Marion, who said to Robin Hood, I will not live in a house with a Little John. 
Never got a dinner!  
Abraham Lincoln, who said, A house divided... is a condominium. Never got a dinner!  
Ben Hur, who said to his sister Ben Him, We'd better swap names before they 
start calling me Ben Gay! Never got a dinner!  
George Burns, what a man. He read in the paper that it takes ten dollars a year to 
support a kid in India. So he sent his kids there.  
joe Torre, who switched to first base because he didn't want to go through life as 
Chicken Catcher Torre. Never got a dinner!  
Alexander the Great, who said on his wedding night, It's only a nickname. Never 
got a dinner!  
The Hunchback of Notre-Dame, who said to his tailor Irving, Forget the slacks - 
please work on the blazer! Never got a dinner!  
William Tell's son, Telly, who said as his father was pointing the bow and arrow at 
the apple on his head, There's gotta be an easier way to kill worms. Never got a dinner!  
Venus de Milo's mother, who once said to Venus, You never call me. Can't you 
pick up a phone? Never got a dinner!  
Gandhi, who went to Wendy's and asked, Where's the belief? Never got a dinner!  
Sophia Loren, whose new baby asked her, Is all that for me? Never got a dinner!  
Ponce de Leon, who said when he discovered the Fountain of Youth, Where the 
hell are the paper cups? Never got a dinner!  
Jacques Cousteau, the last man to see Jimmy Hoffa. Never got a dinner!  
The Puerto Rican doctor, who wrote all his prescriptions with spray paint. Never 
got a dinner! 
Uncle Remus, who said to Uncle Ben, You're a credit to your rice. Never got a dinner!   
  With deepest respect for the late  Red Buttons    Robyn Yeblinde  
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 9th ANNUAL CENTRAL COAST 
CLASSIC MOTORCYCLE SHOW 

Will be Saturday Sept. 30th, 2017 

  
 Free: Thursday Sept. 28th, 2017 
Bike Night at Farmer's Market 6:00 
to 8:00 PM 

Free: Friday Sept. 29th, 2017 Ride 
up the Coast 10AM 

Meet at Carl's Jr. 195 N Santa Rosa 
St., SLO 

 

$7.00 Movie Night Palm Theater, 817 Palm SLO, 6:30 PM 

$10.00 Saturday Sept. 30th, 2017 9th Annual Central Coast Classic 

Motorcycle Show at Mountainbrook Church, 

9AM-3PM 1775 Calle Joaquin, 

San Luis Obispo, CA  
Contact us: 
CentralCoastClassicMC@gmail.com 
Like Us On Facebook 
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This man is: 
A. Admiring the sticker on the top of the petrol tank 
B. Having a major leg cramp 
C. Exercising with his new stair master machine 
D. Practicing the high jump 
E. Testing the strength of a 5/16ò Whitworth bolt in the kick arm 
F. Practicing for a role in Superman movie ñSuperman the bikerò 
G. Testing a new India made centre stand for strength   

What do you say?  

Send us your caption to: 

BSAOCNCeditor@aol.com  
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Smiths instruments observations  by  Dwayne Pipe  

Smiths is a company very much alive today although they no longer supply components 
to the motorcycle industry. You will find their precision instruments in a number of aero-
space applications and now in the vintage car trade. They also have brought to market a 
line of vintage cycle units. The new units are faithful in appearance to the originals we 
are so familiar with but the similarity is only skin deep. Under the vintage exterior lives a 
fully electronic works completely impervious to vibration, that Achilles heel of all old 
Smiths units. I am overjoyed to see this return to the cycle trade of such a venerable old 
company. Combine this with the fact that this is still an English made item and you have 
a good reason to hold out for this product. The down side for some will be price, retail 
being $250+ per unit. 

 For those who want to keep their original instruments I will share some of what I 
have learned from years of repairing these troublesome devices. Let's begin with the 
drive that feeds the unit via a drive cable. Speedometer drives on British machines came 
in a number of guises. BSA used on their early singles a drive box on the rear wheel. 
The twins take  drive off the layshaft in the gearbox (A10/A50/65) up through 1965. The 
gear drive fitted to the rear wheel  on most 40's and 50's lightweights  was a robust unit 
requiring only a shot of grease occasionally to maintain their function. This early unit can 
be identified by the square edges of the body. These were all 2-1 ratio, in other words for 
every 1 revelations of the rear wheel the cable  would be turned 2.  These units drove a 
clockworks instrument called a chronometric until 1964. This type instrument is easily 
recognized by the way the needle moves in a small clock type jerky progressive move-
ment rather than a fluid motion.  

 From 1962 and  later BSA and other makers used a more rounded looking 
drive. Smiths offered a substantially less costly to manufacture drive unit, the BG series. 
This can be identified by the rounded case and the sticker sometimes still affixed to the 
worm drive housing with the appropriate words" Shoot twice with a hand gun" a different 
meaning here in the States. These units were not nearly so reliable as their older cous-
ins and are a source of trouble to the restorer today. These units came in different ratios 
but the most common were 1.25-1 otherwise noted as 15:12.  The ratio is on the back 
side of the unit so you will need to remove it from the wheel to read it.  If marked as 
15/12 or 1.25-1 they are the same and are used without exception with 150 MPH speed-
ometers. This unit is fitted to most 650 BSA/Triumph and Norton, the only difference 
being the hole size for the axle.  

 The other popular ratio is 2-1 and is used exclusively with 120 MPH speedome-
ters and most chronometric units. The 2-1 unit has fewer and thicker internal teeth on the 
ring gear and so will last far longer than it's fragile brother the 1.25-1. The 1.25-1 is sub-
ject to rapid wear and typically will not last more than 10,000 miles. Without regular 
maintenance in the form of regular greasing it may last only a few 1000 miles. An added 
annoyance is the tendency of the rather wimpy case of the BG series to distort under the 
pull of the ring and worm gear causing misalignment of the gears and rapid failure. Nor-
ton seem to suffer this the most due to the small internal wheel spacer backing the drive 
unit leaving the body mostly unsupported. I have had success pressing a distorted body 
flat and using a stiffening washer to give added support much as Triumph did on later 
twins. A further issue is the tendency for the end cap on the driven worn to be pushed 
out by the action of the worm gear. Once the cap is ejected the driven worm follows but 
not before the misalignment destroys the drive ring. Keep an eye on this cap and use a 
punch to stake it at the first sign of movement.  
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 Replacement units are no longer made by Smiths but you can get new India or 
Taiwan made replacements. Remember that the only difference is the ratio and hole size 
so in the interest of originality it is possible to fit the gear set from a reproduction unit into 
the original Smiths box.  Reproduction gears in the India unit are typical of the countries' 
products and are very soft and fail rather quickly. Additionally the hole in the units ap-
pears to be hand drilled and sometimes isn't centered. The Taiwan units made for LF 
Harris and Emgo are far better and are a reasonable replacement for the Smiths box. 
Either way don't expect them to last more than 20,000 miles.  

Early drive box  
       Later drive box 

                      
Ratio is located on the inside dust ring. Note 15/12 is also 1.25-1  

 
 Looking at the drive cable it must be noted that the cable for the Chronometric 
is different than the magnetic instrument. The chronometric cable has the "short" nut at 
the instrument end where the magnetic has the longer nut, also identified by a groove 
machined around the nut about 3/4 of the way down the nut. A chronometric cable nut is 
too short to fit a magnetic unit but a magnetic cable can be threaded onto a chronomet-
ric. You must never use a long nut  magnetic cable on a chronometric instrument. Doing 
so will push the internal driving gear out of its rather fragile retaining plate and destroy 
the gear and most of the odometer and trip meter driving teeth.  
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 Magnetic cable nut, never use with a chronometric! 

 Short chronometric nut 

  The chronometric units have a bezel that can be unscrewed to service 
the clockworks inside. It is a standard right hand thread. It can be very difficult to un-
screw a bezel that has been in place for 50 or more years however. I have found that 
gentile heating with a small pen torch can ease removal. A strap wrench or a hose clamp 
around the bezel sometimes works as well. If all efforts to free a frozen bezel prove fruit-
less new bezels are readily available however a word of caution here. There are India 
made items that sometimes appear to have concentric circles inside rather than threads. 
They are cheap to buy and frustrating to install. Better is to buy an English made part, 
higher price but much better to fit. Remove the reluctant old bezel by cutting the edge in 
3 places on the outer edge taking care to avoid cutting into the threaded case.   

 

Chronometric works removed from case. Avoid getting oil near the camshaft as this is 
driven by a clutch at its base. Oil here can cause the clutch mechanism to slip causing 
the balance weight to not function. The balance weight controls the speed reading and is 
predetermined by the factory. If your speedometer is inaccurate this weight may be 
wrong for your application.  

 The works can now be removed by taking the cotter pin out of the trip reset 
knob and then with the knob removed push the trip reset shaft as far as it will go into the 
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body. Remove the 2 screws holding the works into the case and pulling up on the works 
opposite the trip knob shaft extract the works.  The pointer is secured by a press fit on 
the main shaft of the unit. Place a soft cloth over the instrument face. There are 4 tiny 
screws retaining the face to the works. Using these screws as a base gently pry up on 
the pointer needle. Cover the needle with a cloth to capture it when it comes loose as it 
can fly a remarkable distance when it comes loose from the taper. Be very careful with 
the needle as these are not readily available to purchase. The faces can be had new in 
reproduction and seem to be of reasonable quality.  The works are now visible and it 
may be noted that they are remarkably complex. The amount of service you are able to 
perform is limited as there are few parts readily available . Cleaning should be limited to 
blowing out the works with compressed air and gentle cleaning of the trip numbers with a 
soft tooth brush. I have found that often times the unit can be restored to functioning by 
adding a tiny drop of 3-1 oil to the pin where the pointer is attached. This is actually a pin 
within a bush and often times the bushing is dry holding the pointer from moving. Gently 
refit the pointer and gently turn it clockwise. You should feel a series of clicks as the 
pointer is moved. The pointer should stay where you turn it to. Now  using a small screw-
driver turn the input shaft where the cable normally goes. Note that the pointer should 
snap back to the starting position, this may take a few slow revolutions of the input shaft. 
If the pointer will not move easily apply a small bit of penetrating oil to the shaft the point-
er mounts on and very gently apply a small amount of pressure back and forth to free the 
shaft in the bushing. Now note the counter weight also called the balance weight hanging 
out the side of the works. When you turn the input shaft quickly the balance wheel should 
tick-tock back and forth like an old clock works. If this part doesn't rock easily  gently 
move it back and forth a small amount to release it from possible corrosion holding it 
from moving. Apply a tiny drop of 3-1 oil to the pivot points top and bottom of this part.    

 When reassembling the unit be sure the pointer is returned to the 0 position by 
noting that the top wheel under the pointer has it's detent engaged by the detent spring, 
visible under the top brass plate of the works. Turning the input shaft should allow the 
pointer shaft to snap back to the 0 position.  

  The trip meter and odometer are controlled by a camshaft driven off the worm 
drive gear at the end of the input shaft.  Service here is limited to checking the condition 
of the tiny springs that hold the driving arms in contact with the driving gear next to the 
number drums. There are 2 tiny springs visible just inboard of the odometer drum. Gently 
lift the arm that rests on the drive gear of the odometer. It should be spring loaded and 
be drawn back onto the brass gear by spring action. Once again the parts situation will 
prove a stumbling point here for the home repair if these spring have broken.   

 This is the extent of repair open to the average home restorer for the Chronometric unit. 
Any further repair should be entrusted to a competent facility if for no other reason than 
parts availability. 

.   
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Clubmanôs Calendar 2017 

 01 Sep (Fri)  AHRMA road racing, Tooele UT 

02 Sep (Sat)  www.arhma.org 

03 Sep (Sun) 

08 Sep (Fri)  SCNOC 

09 Sep (Sat)  High Sierra Ride 

10 Sep (Sun)  www.socalnorton.com 

 

09 Sep (Sat)  BSAOCNC BRITISH SINGLES RIDE, Geyserville 

   Jim Romain, 707-894-3805 

 

10 Sep (Sun)   BSAOCSC BIG BEAR DUAL SPORT RIDE 

John Gardner, 310-920-3393 or Mike Haney, 760-365-
 9191 

 

17 Sep (Sun)  NCNOC Delta ride 

   Ken Armann, 408-455-9388 

 

21 Sep (Thu)  CALIFORNIA BSA RALLY 

22 Sep (Fri)  San Luis Obispo 

23 Sep (Sat)  David James, 510-562-6769 

24 Sep (Sun)  Steve Ortiz, 951-440-3521 

 

24 Sep (Sun)  WVM Vintage Motorcycle Show, Anacortes, WA 

   www.washingtonvintagemotorcyclists.org 

 

30 Sep (Sat)  Central Coast Classic Motorcycle Club Show, 

   San Luis Obispo  cccmotorcycleclub@hotmail.com 

 

01 Oct (Sun)   BSAOCSC MT. BALDY RIDE  

Barry Sulkin, 310-398-6406 or Barbara Barrett, 661-
 703-9249  

01 Oct (Sun)  NCNOC AGM and ride 

   Ken Armann, 408-455-9388 

06 Oct (Thu)  Ariel MC of North America 

07 Oct (Fri)  Founders Memorial Rally 

08 Oct (Sat)  Location TBD 

09 Oct (Sun) 

 

http://www.arhma.org
http://www.socalnorton.com
http://www.washingtonvintagemotorcyclists.org
mailto:cccmotorcycleclub@hotmail.com
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06 Oct (Fri)  BSAOCNC / BSAOCSC SOUTHERN SIERRA RIDE 

07 Oct (Sat)  Lake Isabella 

08 Oct (Sun)  Ants Uiga, 949-466-6404 
 

14 Oct (Sat)  MELLOW VELO FELLOW RALLY, Ventucopa 

15 Oct (Sun)  Tim Kenney, 805-646-9982 

 

15 Oct (Sun)  SCNOC Temecula to Julian Ride 

   www.socalnorton.com 

21 Oct (Sat)  All-British Motor Show, Blackhawk Museum, Danville 

   www.allbritishmotorshow.com  

   facebook.com/allbritismotorshowblackhawk 

21 Oct (Sat)  AHRMA vintage trials and MX, Hollister 

22 Oct (Sun)  www.ahrma.org 
 

22 Oct (Sun)  BSAOCSC ñAFTER THE GOLD RUSHò DUAL SPORT 
   RIDE Mike Haney, 760-365-9191 

15 Oct (Sun)  NCNOC Highway cleanup 

   Ken Armann, 408-455-9388 

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS 
Jason McCandless San Francisco, California 
Alfredo Pereyra  Grass Valley, California 

http://www.socalnorton.com
http://www.allbritishmotorshow.com
http://www.ahrma.org/
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Only British motorcycle related items will be listed, with BSA items 
having priority. Unless otherwise requested, ads will run for three 
consecutive issues. If you find/sell what you are advertising for 
during that period, please send the Editor a cancellation notice! 

The methods for submitting ads for publication are: 
Preferred: via Email, bsaocnceditor@aol.com with any photos in .jpg format 

Next Best: Phone 951-943-5886. Good: mail to 17320 Santa Rosa Mine Rd, Perris 
92570.  

Swap Meat British only please! Runs for 3 months free!  

C&J BSA B50 motocross motorcycle. New build with all the right stuff, 
Powder coated red C& J frame with Cur-
nutt shocks and Rickman rear wheel. 
Looks like Husky forks and front wheel. 
Very well presented and runs very well. 
Health of the owner forces sale before he 
could ride it much. Bike located in south-
ern California. $6500    

 mynorton850@aol.com 4/17 

For Sale 1979 Triumph T140D Bonneville Special. 

This bike has only 8300 miles on it, 
runs great, and was just completely 
serviced, including installing new 
clutch plates, tires, battery, rebuild-
ing the carbs and the brake master 
cylinders. New fork seals /tubes 
were installed along with a new 
chain, rear sprocket, muffler and 
Lucas ignition switch! Also installed 
were new fuel petcocks, fuel lines 
and in-line filters. Also worth noting: 
Triumph mounted the shift lever on 
the left side (1978) and bored these Bonnevilles out to 750cc! This bike is 
so much smoother on the highway than the earlier models! I'm only ask-

ing $5199/offer. CASH only. Call Chuck at 909-912-2631   9/17 

WANTED:  Manufacturer ï Distributor race win posters of the 1950ôs ï 1960ôs, such as 
ñFeets Minert Wins 1956 Catalinaò, and/or ñBud Ekins Wins Big Bear Runò.  Sharp copies 
OK if you wish.  Also 40ôs, 50ôs and 60ôs m/c magazines: anything on Tiger Cubs & BSA 
Victors.  Cash or trades, rogersr.e.65@gmail.com 

mailto:rogersr.e.65@gmail.com
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 Hey gang........another GREAT gathering last Saturday.  We had a fun surprise 
guest, Norm Forrest, dirt tract and Bonneville racer from back in the '40's and 
'50's.  He is 90 now and acts 30....really a great guy.  He was a BSA dealer in 
the 50's and 60's.  Unfortunately he lives in the Bay area but we'll see more of 
him periodically.   Note: This is from the Moto Euro Breakfast Club  news 
letter San Diegoï Norman is still looking for a B31 to build! Ed.  
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Velocette rally at Kirkwood, one riders 

view. 

Being a well rounded British motorcycle owner I have a 
number of brands in my stable. While my 71 A65T is a 
lovely bike it is the Rodney Dangerfield of motorcycles, it 
donôt get no respect at all. My WM20 is a delight and my 
wife and I toured on it many years ago. However one of 
my favorites is my 1966 Velocette Ven-
om Clubman. I have attended a hand-
ful of Velocette rallies and have loved 
every one. This year the club went to 
Kirkwood Resort in the Sierraôs. The 
clubôs president organized the rides 
and accommodations and as usual 
they were first rate. Pete and Kim 
young along with their long suffering 
children went to great effort to find the 
most scenic roads anywhere in Califor-
nia. Paul dôOrleans was co-president 
but ascribed all that was good to Pete. 
  Marla and I arrived in the early evening at Kirkwood, a lovely Alpine ski lodge situated 
at 8000 ft. 30 miles south of Tahoe. We checked into our 3rd floor room and joined many 
old friends in the parking garage unloading bikes. Paul had brought his Brough Superior 

and the Young's had their 
1936 Ariel Red Hunter and 
Velocette Venom. Kim 
Young can really ride that 
Ariel as we had the pleas-
ure of her company on 2 
days of the week long 
event.  
 Day one was on 
the old Immigrant Trail 
road and was a fun fast 
ride into Lake Tahoe and 
around the north end into 
Nevada. The roads were 

good and smooth that day and the air crystal clear. Traffic in Tahoe was a bit rough on 
the Velocette clutch but we made the trip, about 200 miles. Mike Williams from the VOC 
in the UK was riding a borrowed bike that had the end of the 5 speed mainshaft sheer 
off. I offered him the use of my Venom 
and Marla and I rode my very well used 
1970 Triumph( with 1979 T140 engine) 
two up while Mike rode the next 4 days 
and 800 miles on my Velo.  
 Memorable events of the rally 
included a great tour of Knightôs Foundry. 
This is a working 1890ôs foundry that is 
like a step back in time. I could have 
stayed there all day. Unfortunately fire 


